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FOI Ref: OPCC 28 - 2025 
	
Request: Dated 29TH September 2025

Request:

Dear Donna, 

Thank you for providing the information. I would like to request, by freedom of information, some further information as follows: 

1. In the information you kindly provided the following statement is given: 

· [bookmark: _Hlk207283297]14th of November 2023 - A paper was provided regarding the Force’s site assessments for requirements locally to the following areas: Crickhowell, Hay on Wye, Llanfyllin, Narberth, Llandeilo, Llandovery Stations. A decision was made to support the direction of travel, however the final decision will need to be pended for a final decision in May 2024. Minutes are available here: https://www.dyfedpowys-pcc.org.uk/media/3xdbl5tm/policing-board-minutes-141123-1.docx 

While the minutes are included in the link, the actual paper is not given. Therefore, please could you provide the paper which details the site assessment for Hay on Wye. 

2. Please could you provide a copy of correspondence with the planning authorities. 

[bookmark: _Hlk210377349]3. In a meeting held in August this year, your colleague Officer Heddwyn Thomas stated that another site had been approached in Hay on Wye prior to the Fire Station but that agreement was not reached. Please could you send information about the location and when the correspondence took place. 

4. Also in the meeting Officer Thomas mentioned that a communication about the siting of the Police Station at Hay on Wye had been communicated to the town council, among others. Please could you provide a copy of this communication.    

Thank you for providing this information. 

Finally, I was very concerned during the meeting to learn that the close proximity of the police and fire officers would facilitate exchange of information between the two and this was seen as a benefit. When I raised the issue of confidentiality and GDPR there seemed to be a lack of understanding of any issue. While there are many instances that would involve the input of both emergency services, due to the wide remit of both, there are also many other instances that would be relevant for one service but not another. It did not appear that the possibility of serious GDPR failings under this set-up had been given any thought and I would like to raise this point separately. Please could you advise who would be the appropriate department/ person with whom to discuss this issue. 

Many thanks again for your support and please let me know if further details are needed to process the requests. 



Response: 

We can confirm that we hold some of the information which you have requested. Where we do not have the information advice is provided on the next steps.

1. In the information you kindly provided the following statement is given: 

· 14th of November 2023 - A paper was provided regarding the Force’s site assessments for requirements locally to the following areas: Crickhowell, Hay on Wye, Llanfyllin, Narberth, Llandeilo, Llandovery Stations. A decision was made to support the direction of travel, however the final decision will need to be pended for a final decision in May 2024. Minutes are available here: https://www.dyfedpowys-pcc.org.uk/media/3xdbl5tm/policing-board-minutes-141123-1.docx 

While the minutes are included in the link, the actual paper is not given. Therefore, please could you provide the paper which details the site assessment for Hay on Wye. 

The attached report was provided in response to request point 2 of your FOI request dated the 11th of August 2025. 



2. Please could you provide a copy of correspondence with the planning authorities

Please find the correspondence trail attached. The Force have also confirmed that instruction has been provided to the planning agent to progress the application for a Certificate of Lawful Proposed Use or Development (CLOPUD). No further update is available at present. 

It is important to note that within the copy of the correspondence with the planning authority it incorrectly states that “would be on an appointment only basis with no drop-in or public facing services available. No police vehicles would leave the premises on blue lights”.  This error has been highlighted with the planning consultant, and any formal application will include the possible use. This has been highlighted within the attached copy. 

Please note names and contact details have been redacted to protect the confidentiality of any third-party sources. You will find further information regarding the above exemption using the following link. https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/uk-gdpr-guidance-and-resources/exemptions/a-guide-to-the-data-protection-exemptions/ 




3. In a meeting held in August this year, your colleague Officer Heddwyn Thomas stated that another site had been approached in Hay on Wye prior to the Fire Station but that agreement was not reached. Please could you send information about the location and when the correspondence took place. 

Enquiries have been made with Dyfed Powys Police who have confirmed the following:

“Enquiries were undertaken with Powys County Council in relation to possible amenities in Hay on Wye, historically a Town council facility was considered but it was deemed unsuitable due to the lack of parking amenities. This facility has since now changed ownership. In more recent times the Powys County Council owned Cattle Market office was considered as an option, but the future of the facility was uncertain as well as it is not able to provide the type of working environment and facilities required. Dyfed Powys Police have not been advised through our enquiries of any other public or blue light sector buildings that could provide the environment required. Private sector office environments have not been investigated due to the operational suitability and affordability of the Fire Station.”


4. Also in the meeting Officer Thomas mentioned that a communication about the siting of the Police Station at Hay on Wye had been communicated to the town council, among others. Please could you provide a copy of this communication.

Please see attached the correspondence sent to Councillors, Member of Parliament and Members of Senedd on the 25th of February 2025. 




5. Finally, I was very concerned during the meeting to learn that the close proximity of the police and fire officers would facilitate exchange of information between the two and this was seen as a benefit. When I raised the issue of confidentiality and GDPR there seemed to be a lack of understanding of any issue. While there are many instances that would involve the input of both emergency services, due to the wide remit of both, there are also many other instances that would be relevant for one service but not another. It did not appear that the possibility of serious GDPR failings under this set-up had been given any thought and I would like to raise this point separately. Please could you advise who would be the appropriate department/ person with whom to discuss this issue.

Dyfed Powys Police have confirmed that confidentiality and GDPR was discussed and appropriate controls considered and applied as part of the mobilisation. Reassurance has been provided that all materials would be locked away ensuring a clean desk policy is applied. Any sensitive conversation(s) would be held when no other persons are in the room, and or a separate office use on site. If not possible at the time conversations would be coordinated at the Brecon station.

Dyfed Powys Polic’s Information Security Officer is sighted of the project, and Dyfed Powys Police’s Policies and Process applies to all our staff within their duties.

Although should you remain concerns, I would advise that contact is made with the Data Protection department within Dyfed Powys Police. You can contact the department on the below contact methods:

· Online: Contact us | Dyfed-Powys Police
· Email: dataprotection@dyfed-powys.police.uk 
· Phone: 101 



Next steps: 

If you are dissatisfied with our response to your request, you have a right to an internal review conducted by someone who was not involved in the handling of your request. You can request a review by contacting our office through the following:

· Email: opcc@dyfed-powys.police.uk 
· Phone: 01267 226440
· Online: Dyfed-Powys Police & Crime Commissioner
· Or through the post: Dyfed-Powys Police and Crime Commissioner, OPCC, PO Box 99, Llangunnor, Carmarthen Carmarthenshire, SA31 2PF
If you remain dissatisfied with the handling of your request following an internal review you have a right to appeal to the Information Commissioner’s Office who can be contacted through the following methods:

· Online: Make a complaint | ICO
· Phone: 0303 123 1113
Live chat service: Advice services for members of the public | ICO
This is a response under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 and disclosed in October 2025
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Strategic Estate Opportunities with MAWWF

Crickhowell, Hay on Wye, Llanfyllin, Narberth, Llandelio, Llandovery Stations



1.0 Introduction / Outcome

1.1 This report summarises Estates options that have become available in the wider Territorial Policing area, which require a decision to proceed on the above detailed sites. This has become possible due to changes in operating principles and the ability to collaborate with Mid and West Wales Fire on an identical operational model as currently applied in St Davids and Kidwelly Fire Stations historically. 

1.2 These proposals tie into an overarching vision for the Estate of specialist premises such as  HQ, custody sites and response hubs being owned by the PCC with capital investment being prioritised to ensure good to satisfactory working conditions and to meet carbon reduction requirements – but with collaborative working being explored for neighbourhood policing bases.

2.0 Situation

2.1 The Strategic Estates Group and COG have made key decisions around the future operational requirement as regards the wider estate. This resulted in several properties being assessed as not being operationally fit for purpose subject to alternate options being available in the locality to meet local NPT/ Response requirements.

2.2 The attached slides set out the latest estates survey position in respect of these properties and this information is summarised in the Table below. Each property has individual investment needs that have been assessed and these total £153,112.

		No.

		Property Name

		Condition

		Status vs Operational Requirement

		Staffing / Cover

		Invest Needs



		1.

		Haye on Wye

		Satisfactory

		Fully Meets 

		Remotely

		£27,444



		2.

		Crickhowell

		Satisfactory

		Fully Meets 

		Occupied

		£31,830



		3.

		Llanfyllin

		Poor

		Requires Investment to meet

		Remotely

		£23,386



		4.

		Llandeilo

		Poor

		Requires Investment to meet

		Remotely

		£0



		5.

		Llandovery

		Good

		Fully Meets

		Occupied

		£29,811



		6.

		Narbeth

		Good

		Fully Meets

		Occupied

		£40,641



		

		

		

		

		

		£153,112







2.3 The Force has assessed its local NPT/PCSO manning levels at each location noted, and in close communication with Superintendent’s for each force territory, the below sites have been deemed suitable to take advantage of an opportunity to provide a maintained presence in each town through collocation with Mid and West Wales Fire. (Sites identified: Crickhowell, Hay on Wye, Llanfyllin, Narberth, Llandelio, and Llandovery)

1.1 Each site has been visited and can provide the following:

· Hot desk workstation

· Locked cabinet for storage of materials 

· Locker facilities 

· Use of wider amenities toilets showers and kitchen 

· Each Fire station is controlled via a 24/7 card access security system (free issue)

· Dedicated car parking 

· Wider meeting room/community room use for DPP staff and any hosted attendees. 

The cost for each station to be occupy is offered at £1,500 per annum - inclusive of all costs for rent and service charges, which provides exceptional value. 

1.2 This proposed solution would allow each station to be released for sale on the open market, but in doing so would provide an alternate base at each town to allow staff access to facilities to work at a desk and use any amenities required during the working day. The below table summarises by location the revenue/capital cost benefit to the organisation on an ongoing basis. This equates to £74,000 per annum revenue and releases an estimated capital receipt total of £685,000.

		No.

		Property Name

		Annual running cost of current facilities

		Annual Cost of new facilities

		Annual Revenue Budget Saving

		Capital Receipt



		1.

		Haye on Wye

		£14,000

		£1,500

		£12,500

		£125,000



		2.

		Crickhowell

		£12,000

		£1,500

		£10,500

		£140,000



		3.

		Llanfyllin

		£10,000

		£1,500

		£8,500

		£20,000



		4.

		Llandeilo

		£15,000

		£1,500

		£13,500

		£130,000



		5.

		Llandovery

		£17,000

		£1,500

		£15,500

		£150,000



		6.

		Narbeth

		£15,000

		£1,500

		£13,500

		£120,000



		

		

		£83,000

		£9,000

		£74,000

		£685,000







2.0 Recommendations and Next Steps

2.1 Given the positive outcome in terms of the future Operational requirement being met and associated costs, it was recommended in October 2023 was that a decision to collaborate with MAWWF and rent the above property spaces was progressed at a recurring cost of £9,000/annum, which was inclusive of all rent and service/utility charge costs. 

2.2 Meetings with the MAWWF Estates Lead and Senior Fire Governance Leads have occurred, and draft leases are in place aligned with previous agreements that applied to St Davids and Kidwelly; and are ready for signature.

2.3 MAWWF are an important Blue Light partner with a long-standing relationship for other force facilities in Llandrindod Wells, Crymych, Rhayader etc, and they are very keen for Dyfed-Powys Police to be a tenant at the locations listed, seeing it as a mutual benefit for the security of the future of the bases across these force areas.

2.4 This proposal is already within the Strategic Direction provided by the Strategic Estates Group (SEG) in connection with the operating requirement for territory areas which has been approved at SEG level.

2.5 It is worthy of note that the vacation and clearance of the stations, and the move in and use of the new MAWWF facilities, will take a short period of time to achieve due to the small future base size need, and the size of the stations being cleared. This could be delivered within 2-3 months allowing commencement on the sale of the properties to take place within the next 2-to-4-month period. 

2.6 It is requested that approval is sought from the PCC / Chief Officers to allow conclusion of the lease/ collaborative discussions with MAWWF which have now been ongoing for some time.
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Comisiynydd Heddlu a Throseddu Dyfed-Powys, 
Blwch Post 99, Llangynnwr, Caerfyrddin, SA31 2PF  


Dyfed-Powys Police and Crime Commissioner, 
PO Box 99, Llangunnor, Carmarthen, SA31 2PF 
 
Ffôn: Tel:           01267 226440 
E-bost: Email: opcc@dyfed-powys.police.uk   


Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg a’r Saesneg.  Ni fydd gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg neu’r Saesneg yn golygu 
oediad. 
 
We welcome correspondence in Welsh and English.  Corresponding in Welsh or English will not lead to a delay. 


 
web   www.dyfedpowys-pcc.org.uk   X   DPOPCC   facebook   dyfedpowyspoliceandcrimecommissioner 


gwefan   www.dyfed-powys.pcc.police.uk   X   DPOPCC   facebook   dyfedpowyspoliceandcrimecommissioner 


25 February 2025 
 


Dear Councillors, Member of Parliament and Members of Senedd,  


Hay on Wye Police Station 


I write to you, as a local community representative, to inform you of an 
important decision regarding the former building of the Hay on Wye Police 
Station at Heol Y Dwr, Hay on Wye, HR3 5AS. 


As you are aware, the station in Hay on Wye is located within a small building 
which isn’t open to the public as it does not operate a front desk facility. I have 
recently been informed by the Chief Constable that the station is no longer 
operational by Dyfed-Powys Police as it does not meet modern day policing 
requirements. As a result, and as part of a £10m savings plan by Dyfed-Powys 
Police over the next 3 years, a decision has been made to formally close the 
station and sell the property. 


This decision is part of a bigger change programme across Heddlu Dyfed-Powys 
Police, where estates, technology, and the kit available to officers and staff are 
coming together to improve policing and the service to our communities. 


Historically, talk of police bases moving or stations closing and being sold, has 
triggered a narrative of police withdrawing from communities, fears about 
response times, and concerns about an increase in crime and disorder. 
Therefore, I wanted to write to you to provide reassurances to the local 
community that Dyfed-Powys Police are not withdrawing services from Hay on 
Wye town.   


I can confirm that Dyfed-Powys Police will maintain their presence in Hay on 
Wye, and will operate from a new collocation base, with Mid and West Wales 
Fire and Rescue Service (MAWWFRS) who are an important Blue Light partner 
with established long-standing relationships already inexistence. Collaborating 
with MAWWFRS, Dyfed-Powys Police can ensure a visible presence and effective 
engagement with local-residents and businesses in Hay on Wye.  


 


 







Comisiynydd Heddlu a Throseddu Dyfed-Powys, 
Blwch Post 99, Llangynnwr, Caerfyrddin, SA31 2PF  


Dyfed-Powys Police and Crime Commissioner, 
PO Box 99, Llangunnor, Carmarthen, SA31 2PF 
 
Ffôn: Tel:           01267 226440 
E-bost: Email: opcc@dyfed-powys.police.uk   


Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg a’r Saesneg.  Ni fydd gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg neu’r Saesneg 
yn golygu oediad. 
 
We welcome correspondence in Welsh and English.  Corresponding in Welsh or English will not lead to a delay. 


 
web   www.dyfedpowys-pcc.org.uk   X   DPOPCC   facebook   dyfedpowyspoliceandcrimecommissioner 


gwefan   www.dyfed-powys.pcc.police.uk   X   DPOPCC   facebook   dyfedpowyspoliceandcrimecommissioner 


  


 


I have been reassured by Chief Constable Dr Richard Lewis, that there will be no 
difference in the level of service to the public in Hay on Wye as a result of these 
Estates decision.   


I recognise that change can be challenging, but please be assured that the 
decision to sell the old station has been made with the best interests of our 
taxpayers and the community.  Collaborating with other blue light emergency 
services to provide a fit for purpose operational base, is a step forward in 
modernising and improving our services, enabling our officers to continue their 
crucial work with greater efficiency and effectiveness. 


I would also like to take this opportunity to highlight that Dyfed-Powys Police 
now has more officers than ever before and that there are various ways the 
public can engage with and contact the Police.   


If a crime is in progress, danger to life, or risk of serious injury and, or damage 
to property this requires immediate attention and should always be reported 
through 999. However, it is equally important to recognise that not all incidents 
require the same level of urgency.  


In today's digital age, we are fortunate to have various channels through which 
people can connect with Dyfed-Powys Police.   In addition to phone calls, we 
encourage people to explore online methods and social media platforms used by 
the Force. These platforms often provide valuable updates, crime prevention 
advice, and community engagement opportunities, allowing people to connect 
and engage with the police and stay informed about local issues. 


By utilising these alternative channels, we can collectively contribute to more 
responsive and efficient policing, allowing Dyfed-Powys Police to focus on critical 
situations while still addressing the concerns and needs of our community. 


If you have any questions or concerns, I encourage you to reach out to my 
office.  We value your input and appreciate your ongoing support in ensuring the 
safety and well-being of our communities. 


Yours truly, 


 


 







Comisiynydd Heddlu a Throseddu Dyfed-Powys, 
Blwch Post 99, Llangynnwr, Caerfyrddin, SA31 2PF  


Dyfed-Powys Police and Crime Commissioner, 
PO Box 99, Llangunnor, Carmarthen, SA31 2PF 
 
Ffôn: Tel:           01267 226440 
E-bost: Email: opcc@dyfed-powys.police.uk   


Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg a’r Saesneg.  Ni fydd gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg neu’r Saesneg 
yn golygu oediad. 
 
We welcome correspondence in Welsh and English.  Corresponding in Welsh or English will not lead to a delay. 


 
web   www.dyfedpowys-pcc.org.uk   X   DPOPCC   facebook   dyfedpowyspoliceandcrimecommissioner 


gwefan   www.dyfed-powys.pcc.police.uk   X   DPOPCC   facebook   dyfedpowyspoliceandcrimecommissioner 


 


 


Dafydd Llywelyn 


 


Dyfed-Powys Police and Crime Commissioner 


 


C.C.  Chief Constable Dr. Richard Lewis;  
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